


 

 

significant disadvantage for the City when setting tax rates and collecting revenue. For perspective, if 

Baltimore City could tax all of the exempt property, it could maintain existing service levels and reduce 

the Real Property Tax rate from $2.248 to $1.55 per $100 of assessed value. 

 

Even if State law were changed to allow taxation of nonprofit entities, there are a still a number of 

important policy questions that would need to be answered: Are certain institutions (such as religious 

institutions) exempt? What tax rate should be set for institutions? Should there be a minimum assessed 

value subject to taxation, to protect smaller institutions? And, should nonprofits be allowed to count other 

tangible community contributions against their assessment? 

 

The City attempted to answer some of these questions during the negotiation of the current MOU by 

developing a framework for calculating a fair request from the nonprofits. First, the City set a threshold 

to exempt smaller institutions with lower assessed property values. Next, the City calculated a baseline 

taxable amount based on the determination that 44% of the General Fund budget is comprised of services 

that are utilized by nonprofit entities. Then, the City offered up to a 75% credit to account for tangible 

community benefits and contributions made by these institutions, versus the baseline amount. 

Community benefits and contributions were discussed with each institution individually and varied 

significantly between each entity. The City ultimately accepted a collective contribution amount from the 

institutions that was well below the proposed contribution, even net of a generous community 

contribution credit. The below table shows different payment scenarios under different rates (equivalent 

property taxes, estimated City service percentage, and current contribution), updated using current Fiscal 

2020 assessed values: 

 

 
 

Conclusions 

The City values its partnerships with the anchor nonprofit institutions. But, due to the restrictions of State 

law, we are limited in our ability to compel these institutions to make larger contributions to the City’s 

General Fund. The result is that these institutions significantly under-contribute for their share of City-

provided services. 



 

 

Further, in the context of the current discussion about Kirwan education funding, we believe it is the right 

time to reconsider the State law that exempts nonprofits from property taxes. There is a growing belief 

among many residents and stakeholders that improvements must be made to Maryland’s educational 

system. However, with a need for major investment to meet the recommendations of the Kirwan 

Commission, the question becomes who will foot the bill? The preliminary Kirwan workgroup calculations 

would require Baltimore to contribute an additional $138 million in Fiscal 2022 and the equivalent of $266 

million in Fiscal 2020 dollars by the end of the ten-year phase-in. This staggering amount represents nearly 

24% of the City’s discretionary budget. Generating additional contributions from nonprofit entities would 

help in meeting the City’s growing contribution. 

 

The Department of Finance supports this resolution and we look forward to sharing our perspective at 

the hearing for City Council Bill 19-0174R. 

 

cc: Henry Raymond 
      Matthew Stegman 
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